
1932 Discontinuance of the Estabrook Trail 

Document Set 

The Estabrook Trail was discontinued in 1932 by the County using a 1924 law that 
was struck and replaced in 1983.  Historic Town records regarding the Trail show 
that from the 1700s on it was a “wood (logging) road” that “has little travel excepting 
that which is caused by the owners of land near it.” 

The documents that follow describe how the three main owners of the Estabrook 
Woods in 1932 asked the Town to support closure of the Trail to prevent its use by 
“picnickers.” Neither the Town nor the owners had any system of records to 
determine the history or status of the old way, as the early records were not 
transcribed, organized, and indexed until years later.  Without a way to determine if 
the road were ever made a public way, the discontinuance of the Trail in 1932 was 
the only option to definitively establish the status of the road. According to the Mass 
Executive Office of Environmental Affairs: “Following a discontinuance, the public’s 
easement of passage disappears and the land beneath the easement returns to the 
original landowner”.   

In discussing discontinuance using this procedure, the famed Concord lawyer 
Samuel Hoar, of the firm Goodwin, Proctor, and Hoar, wrote the Concord Road 
Commissioners that “The suggested proceedings would definitely determine that the 
road was a private way and would have the effect of abandoning any rights that the 
Town has over the way if there are any such rights”.   

The included documents describe how at a public hearing in 1932, the County 
Commissioners found “no persons interested appearing to object to the 
discontinuance of a portion of said highway as a public way” and decreed that “said 
way hereinafter be a private way” and that “notices to warn the public against 
entering thereon” be posted.  After 1932, the owners closed the Trail and gated and 
posted it to prohibit public access.  Around 1990 the owners began to permit public 
use of the trail.  In 2017, the Town of Concord sued the Trail owners, seeking a 
reinterpretation of the effect of the 1924 statute which would provide a right of 
public use.   As of 2023, the ongoing legal dispute remains in the courts. 

 

 

 













The Law under which the Town discontinued the Estabrook Trail is 
shown below.  This is the law that was in effect at the time of the 
discontinuance in 1932.   The law clearly provides for the 
discontinuance of roads and that a road discontinued under this 
procedure is no longer a public way, and that such a discontinued road 
be posted “to warn the public against entering thereon”. 

 

 

 

 

 

 














